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VISTA DE ORO PROPERTY OWNERS ASSOCIATION

  2006 ANNUAL MEETING

September 9, 2006

MINUTES

 Welcome & Introduction – J.T. Coyne

The Vista de Oro Property Owners Association (POA) held its Annual Meeting Saturday, September 9, 2006, from 11:00 a.m. to 2:30 p.m., at the home of Will and Margie Deane Gray, 700 Brave Court, Hesperus, Colorado, 81326.  


Attendees:
Scott Burkhardt (lot 8)

J.T. Coyne and Barb Bales (lot 10)

 
Will Gray (lot 16)




Terry Dunlap and Stephanie Burgoyne (lot 4)




Jack Haggerty and Christine Caldwell (lot 34)




Paul and Barbara Harris (lot 3)




Travis and LaVerne Luz (lot 11)




Tim Miller (lot 2)


Jack Schirard (for Pat Schirard) (lot 21)


Steve and Deb Speas (lot 30)


Proxies & Ballots
Adolfo and Allene Doddoli (lot 1) (assigned to Stephanie)


  Received From:
Dean and Bonnie Clark (lot 5) (assigned to Stephanie)




Doug and Melinda Ballard (lot 6) (assigned to Stephanie)




Vista de Oro LLC (lot 9) (assigned to Will)




Cory Ray and Susan Lambert-Ray (lot 12) (assigned to Stephanie)




Bill Zimsky and Carolyn Wilber (lot 15) (assigned to J.T.)




Kristen Wolf (lot 17) (assigned to J.T.)




Gerald King and Donna Dunlap-King (lot 18) (assigned to J.T.)




Tina Scala (lots 19&20) (assigned to Stephanie)




Pat Hazard and Claludia Mader (lot 22) (assigned to Stephanie)




Paul Vega and Elisa Sterling-Vega (assigned to Paul)




Mike and Therese Calcagno (lot 26) (assigned to J.T.)




Aaron & Jill Carithers (lot 27) (assigned to Stephanie)




Hamlet and Melissa Hovsepian (lot 29) (assigned to Deb)




Tom & Vonda Mills (lots 31 & 32) (assigned to J.T.

In an opening statement J.T. welcomed everyone and thanked the Grays for again hosting the event. The members present then introduced themselves and reported on what they had accomplished on their property during the past year. Of particular note was the loss of a member of our community, Alba Plum (LaVerne Luz’s mother); she was a valued member of our community and will be sincerely missed. 

J.T. proposed that no final actions on the Covenants and By-laws be voted on at the Annual Meeting. With the importance of the Covenants, By-laws and the legal advice obtained and with the lengthy discussions over the legality of using proxy votes he suggested we review the documents line-by-line but send them out to the entire POA membership to review and vote on.  Everyone concurred.


 Financial Report – Barbara Harris
· Barbara presented three items for review.  I) Review of 5-year budget (see attached), which reflects backing out the $30,000 emergency fund; II) Actual income and expense breakdown for 2004-2006; and III) 2006 bank ledger showing all deposits and expenditures.  The current available balance in the account is $39,052.61.  

· All 2006 dues have been paid.  

ACTION:  Motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the financial report.

 Cattle Leasing & Fencing – Travis Luz

· Fencing.  Travis reported that it became impractical (for a variety of reasons) to undertake the fencing project approved by the Board earlier this year.  Travis obtained three estimates for fencing which averaged $3/linear foot for 4-strand smooth wire ($3.30/linear foot in steep terrain).  This translates to $8,100-8,700 for fencing of the proposed half-mile, with an additional $1,500 for surveying.  Total project cost would be $9,600-10,200.  It was recommended and agreed upon that the final decision on fencing be deferred to the new Board.  

· Grazing Lease.  We do not have a grazing lease signed with anyone at this time.  A lease with Jim Greer has not been signed.  The Board intends to do the fencing project as outlined in order to get another rancher to sign a grazing lease with the Ranch (with nominal payment per head to do so).  Travis reiterated that a signed grazing lease does reduce each property owner’s tax liability, more so for those with no home on their land.  Tim Miller thought a grazing lease that runs with the land for 10 years, then automatically renews for 10 years, had been filed with each individual lot filing.  J.T. stated that was not the case, since we have been getting a year-to-year lease signed by Jim Greer until 2004.  Tim also pointed out that different cattle would still have the run of the ranch, even if we felt we had more control over them.  Stephanie reiterated the Colorado fence out law, which states (even with a grazing lease in place) that property owners have to fence cattle out if they don’t want them on their property.  Scott felt we needed to get a signed lease from Jim Greer, and then we wouldn’t have to worry about the fencing issue.  We discussed that the issue is not the cattle but the difficulty in dealing with Greer and his helper.  Barb Bales said Jim Greer wanted to sign a multi-year lease, and told them he didn’t want to maintain the fences, which is a condition of the lease.  Jack Schirard has a handshake agreement with Jim Greer to allow a “reasonable” number of cattle on his property, and if there are any problem areas, Jack fences out there.   J.T. said the Board’s intent was to steer cattle away from the weak spots in the fence where they are most likely to get into the Ranch.  Jack felt there was no guarantee that the cattle wouldn’t find another way in.  

ACTION:  J.T. suggested the issue be tabled and addressed by the new Board.  All approved.

 Road Maintenance Report – J.T. Coyne

J.T. presented and reviewed the “Road Maintenance 5-Year Plan for Vista de Oro” approved earlier this year by the Board (see attached).  This ties in directly with the 5-year financial plan presented earlier.  

The group discussed improvement of the upper loop and the success of the “rock only” experiment the Board tried on the upper loop last fall.  J.T. said we are trying to upgrade this as much as possible.  As discussed many times in the past, the developer did not build this portion of the Ranch roads to the same standard as the lower loop.  The Speas and Haggertys both agreed that last year’s grading and gravel made the upper loop road much better.  

J.T. said the plan is to continue with more 1-3” rock then ¾” to improve the upper loop further, first to lots currently being or soon to be built on.  The goal is ½ mile upgrade per year.  Tim provided input about certain spots he felt needed attention.  He also said we are starting to get rubber transfer to the road from our tires in spots.  This means the road is starting to seal on its own in those areas we should do minimal grading.  

It was agreed that we should spend equal resources on all roads in the Ranch.  Someone commented that all property values are improved if the roads are in good shape.   Travis felt the Road Committee was a good idea and would provide the Board with expertise from its members.  
ACTION:
Motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the Road Maintenance 5-Year Plan for Vista de Oro.  

Lunch and Distribution of Ballots

Barbara Harris and Stephanie Burgoyne arranged a make-your-own-sandwich lunch with all the fixings, which was paid for by the POA.   Margie, LaVerne, and Stephanie provided delicious desserts.  It was a nice social time.  

 Review of Bylaws and Covenants – J.T. Coyne

The Board met July 3, 2006 to review and revise the Bylaws and Covenants of Vista de Oro.  The finalized versions of these documents were emailed or mailed to all property owners in mid-August, requesting them to read the proposed changes carefully and provide input before the Annual Meeting.  The Board undertook revision of Bylaws and Covenants to 1) correct outdated information; 2) clarify existing items; and 3) bring us into compliance with the Colorado Common Interest Ownership Act (CCIOA) (with counsel from Bill Zimsky, a Durango Attorney and owner of lot 15.
J.T. received Bill’s detailed recommendations a few days before this meeting and so was not able to distribute this information to all property owners.  Copies were provided to attendees.  Bill’s recommendations included an expanded “Enforcement” portion of the Covenants, which more clearly outlines how to handle dispute resolution.  J.T. said the Board needs to be diligent about enforcing all Covenants and Bylaws, via dispute resolution, to protect us from future litigation.

A line-by-line review of both sets of changes – those done by the Board in July and those recommended by Bill Zimsky – was done at this meeting.   The changes for each document will be merged and reviewed by the POA Board and then distributed to the membership for approval. 
Tim Miller asked if anyone had researched how much it would cost to record new Covenants and Bylaws with the County and State of Colorado.  It is his understanding that each lot’s deed would be required to have the amended documents re-filed as part of the recorded document.  No one had any information on this, however.  

Barb Bales suggested we ask for line item votes from all property owners.  

ACTION:   The motion was made, seconded and approved to refer review of changes to the new Board.  The newly elected Board will review the amended versions of the Bylaws and Covenants at its next meeting.  Once finalized, the proposed amended Bylaws and Covenants will be mailed to all property owners to vote on the changes.    

Election Results – Stephanie Burgoyne


Ballots were distributed at lunch to all attendees and were tallied by Scott Burkhardt, Jack Haggerty, and LaVerne Luz (25 total ballots—10 from attendees and 15 mail-in ballots).    

Ballot consisted of:
J.T. Coyne (19 votes)

Barbara Harris (22 votes)





Terry Dunlap (19 votes)
Tim Miller (16 votes)





Will Gray (21 votes)

Deb Speas (12 votes)

Elected were:

J.T. Coyne – Secretary





Terry Dunlap – President





Will Gray – Vice President





Barbara Harris – Treasurer





Tim Miller – Member and Chair of Road Committee

The new Board met briefly after the Annual Meeting and voted on officers, as noted above.  The Architectural Review Committee will continue to be chaired by Travis Luz, with Margie Deane Gray and Barbara Harris also on the committee.  

Other Business

La Plata County Land Use Code.   J.T. has a hard copy of the proposed revision of the La Plata County Land Use Code which is available to everyone.  The group discussed various issues in the Code, including noise ordinances and the dark skies initiative.   To view this document:  http://co.laplata.co.us/plan/code_revision/code_revision.htm.  

Fire mitigation.  J.T. is submitting a matching grant to the County (due mid-September) for brush clearing.   If funded, the County would match whatever amount was requested in the grant (J.T. is requesting up to $32,000).  J.T. asked that anyone interested in participating to let him know as soon as possible.  He’s asking that people contribute $1,000, or the equivalent in equipment and labor (use of personal tractor, e.g.).  He also urged the Board to do brush removal on CR117 to ensure we have a viable exit from the Ranch in the event of fire, and requested Tim’s permission to clear a small portion of his property to provide a line of sight for drivers on a blind curve in de Oro Way (Tim said he and his sons would take care of it).

Will extended sincere thanks to Travis Luz and Stephanie Burgoyne for their time and effort this past year serving on the Board of Directors.   

The new Board will hold its first meeting Friday, October 20, 2006, 500 Sand Ridge Court (Terry Dunlap’s home), time to be determined.

Stephanie Burgoyne, Secretary
        J.T. Coyne, President





    Submitted September 24, 2006

            Approved October 7, 2006


